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THE FURTHER EDUCATION CORPORATION OF MIDDLESBROUGH COLLEGE 
 

SPECIAL MEETING OF AUDIT AND RISK COMMITTEE – 29.05.2020   
 

CONFIRMED MINUTES 

 
PRESENT: I Wright (CG and Chair), R Anderson (CG), A Coleman-Cooke (CG), L Holdsworth (CG), 

J Autherson (EM), S Green (EM). 
 

AUDITORS: R Barnett (RSM), P Church (RSM), D Hoose (Mazars), R Walker (Mazars). 
 

OFFICERS: 
 

J Chance (VP – Quality and Performance) for Items 2 and 3; Z Foster (Clerk), C Kipling 
(VP – Finance and Registry), Z Lewis (CEO) for Items 2 and 3; A Wond (ED – IT and 
Estates)  

KEY: ED – Executive Director  VP - Vice Principal 
 
1. Apologies for Absence – no apologies for absence.   

 
Z Lewis and J Chance were welcomed to the meeting for Items 2 and 3. 
 
 

2. Approval of Covid Opening Measures – Z Lewis 
Z Lewis referred to the pack of documents detailing the proposed, phased re-opening which was 
issued to all Governors on 22 May 2020 and which had been considered in detail at the Covid 19 
meeting on 27 May 2020.  As part of the documentation, the Audit and Risk Committee had been 
given delegated authority to approve the documents and re-opening, subject to further feedback from 
the union meeting of 29th May 2020. 
 
The Committee had also received an email update from the Union meeting so were fully appraised of 
the current situation.  Z Lewis informed the Committee that confirmation of 15th June return and 
further guidance was due from the DfE.   
 
Z Lewis drew attention to some key areas from the Union meeting including: 
- that overall the meeting had been very positive and constructive 
- a reminder that the documents were ‘live’ as guidance was being updated daily 
- that the minor amendments agreed at the meeting had been integrated into the documents 
- Building ventilation had been raised by unions, which had already been a consideration by SLT.  

A Wond updated the Committee - primarily that the system which re-circulated air had been 
configured to not do so and filters had been replaced thereby offering greater assurance. 

 
The Committee had questions and discussions on: 
- The ventilation system including seeking assurances that other risks were not heightened as a 

result and it was confirmed that this would be the case with air being brought in from outside  
- Procedures for non-compliance including updating the Behaviour Policy and of flexibilities in 

approach depending on intention; that defined mechanisms for staff feedback and reporting would 
be firmed up in the revised paperwork and induction 

- BME groups (staff and students) who were not identified explicitly within the guidance.  Staff and 
student demographics, the open and flexible approach to concerns and adjustments in line with 
vulnerable groups and the potential racial tension and how students might be safeguarded, 
particularly when more students returned in September was debated in full. 

 
The Committee unanimously agreed that there had been a superb team effort by SLT on re-opening 
plans and documents.  More widely, it thanked the Executive Team for its professionalism, diligence; 
pragmatic and open approach and with the unions; and careful considerations with Health and Safety 
and Estates which was greatly appreciated by the Governing Body. 
 
The Audit and Risk Committee, on behalf of the Governing Body, approved: 

 The reopening of the College as per the timeline and processes within the plans/associated 
documents (subject to the  minor amendments from the Union meeting and any essential 
changes depending on future events and guidance) detailed below: 
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 Covid Risk Assessment 

 Covid Secure Action Plan 

 Covid 19 Guidance for On-Site Provision 

 Equality Impact Assessment 

 Staff Guidance document 
 
 

3. Strategic Risk Registers – C Kipling 
C Kipling outlined: 
- SLT had given a full review of the Risk Registers with the most significant highlighted 
- each single risk referred to Coronavirus  
- that there were now four red risks, including a new one directly linked to the pandemic 

 
Discussion and questions included:   

 Covid 19 – organizational resilience with a score of 25.  After some debate, it was acknowledged 
that much was out of the College control (global and economic ramifications), but that the risk 
should still be explicit currently due to the effect on every aspect of College life.  It was hoped that 
in the future this would be reabsorbed into Business Continuity 

 Financial Forecast – C Kipling gave a full account of the revised financial plan which reduced 
surplus but still ensured the College retained good Financial Health.  Various savings were 
discussed, as were possible scenarios in relation to the key risks (apprenticeships, international 
and commercial).  It was accepted that more would be known by enrolment, at which point there 
was the ability to apply further efficiencies if required. 

 Managing Growth had been a new risk added in March and which the College still believed would 
occur, albeit in a different format.  Governors discussed new ways to engage students and 
apprentices. 

 Governance arrangements, planning and health and safety were acknowledged as key areas 

 The use of the apprenticeship levy for current employees was discussed as a possible scenario 
and it was confirmed that the College could be sufficiently flexible to meet such demands with the 
Apprenticeship Team working hard with learners and employers 

 Possible increased interest in Adult Learning with the likely higher unemployment rate and the 
agility of the strong team of staff to support any such growth was discussed 

 Adult Funding level cut concerns and ongoing discussions locally and at a national level 

 Compliance and the potential for regulatory drift with so much change?  SLT felt confident that 
regulatory requirements, both new and ongoing, were being adhered to allowing for a safe return, 
albeit acknowledging that the complexities of September start were more difficult. 

 Whether the financial modelling presented a ‘worst case scenario’?  Z Lewis confirmed this was 
not the case and detailed the decision making for the stance on this.  How to mitigate within a 
very uncertain environment was fully debated 

 TTE’s situation which had a very different profile to the College 

 Digital disadvantage of students (and staff) and the actions the College had put in place already 
and future preparations within a new IT strategy for September  

 The social interaction and USP of the College and maintaining this in the short to medium term 
with social distancing, potential travel issues and possible second wave. 

 The potential difficulties for small, local training providers and the possible effects on the local 
economy, College and training environment 

 It was highlighted that all study programmes were green for the first time within the Curriculum 
Risk Register.  However, Apprenticeships was amber due to the potential outcome of furloughed 
apprentices facing future redundancies, possible difficulties with recruitment, and the potential 
effect on quality for at least 2-3 years – all discussed in detail by the Committee. 

 the Government White Paper on FE was discussed in regard to both national and local 
perspectives 

 Mental Health (Student Services)’s score was discussed particularly in relation to those cases 
which were unknown to the College 

 Commercial income figures and the background to those 

 Full review of international was taking place in terms of contracts and timings focusing on 
potential to deliver. It was assumed that no new contracts or delivery would occur.  The wider TTE 
risk register was considered by the Committee in some detail both UK and international. 
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After detailed consideration, the Committee agreed that the risks and categories were correct and 
the registers were approved. 
 
I Wright, on behalf of the Committee, thanked Z Lewis and the wider team for their immense work 
and resilience which was greatly appreciated. 
 

 
4. Internal Auditor Update – RSM  

P Church outlined that only 50% of internal audits had been completed due to the pandemic/College 
closure.  However, contact and discussion with the College was regular with additional circulars, 
webinars etc. 
 
He drew attention to the remaining reviews and the Committee confirmed that they were still valid 
with no additional audits to add.  
 
Questions and comments included. 

 How assurance of internal controls could be ascertained without completion of a full plan.  R 
Barnett confirmed that where that was not possible to fully complete the audit plan the assurance 
opinion was caveated with reference to the shorter plan.  The remobilization plans could also 
build into the audit opinions to give further assurances  

 Potential backlogging of audits was discussed with RSM confirming that capacity for audits 
should be achievable as delivery had been completed for many clients on a remote basis.  
Additionally, RSM had added to the local team of staff which would further ensure the delivery of 
future audits for the College. 

 
 
5. External Auditor Verbal Update – Mazars 

D Hoose updated the Committee on visits and meetings with the College, pre lockdown and more 
recently.  It was not anticipated that the closure would impact on auditor’s work.  He alerted the 
Committee to national issues with regards to financial reporting and ESFA and OfS requirements.  
Further guidance was expected from the ESFA in relation to paying suppliers during the pandemic 
and this would be shared with the College. 
 
Questions and comments included: 

 How the College was fairing with regards to contingency planning in comparison to other 
Colleges?  It was acknowledged that the College was as well placed as could be 

 How could ‘going concern’ tests and ‘unqualified opinions’ be given.  This would be difficult – the 
‘going concern’ test had already been under greater scrutiny, and auditors would be seeking more 
detailed forecasting.  With regards to ‘unqualified opinions’ it was highly unlikely that any would 
be issued but that the circumstances would be flagged.  C Kipling then outlined the detailed 
forward planning of the College (5 years); the cash focus of the July return to the ESFA and of 
current headroom capacity and further levers would could be pulled to ensure good financial 
health was maintained despite the increased risk. 

 
 
6. Date and Time of Next Meeting 

The Committee agreed to move Friday 12 June 2020 meeting to a later one. 
 
Post Meeting Note:  the next meeting was scheduled for Friday 10th July 2020 at 1pm. 
 
 

7. Any other Business 
a) Audit and Risk Committee Self Assessment-2020 

Z Foster updated the Committee on the self assessment which would come to individuals for 
completion on Tuesday 2nd June with returns by Friday 26th June.  The analysis would come to 
the September meeting. 

b) I Wright, on behalf of the Committee, thanked C Kipling and the SLT. 
 
 

The meeting closed at 2.35pm 


